To:       Members of the Town Council

From:  Robert C. Malley, Director of Public Works

Date:   January 14, 2010

Re:      Draft Post-Construction Stormwater Ordinance

     At their meeting on Friday, January 8, 2010, the Town Council Ordinance Committee voted to approve the draft Post-Construction Ordinance that had been referred to them at the December Town Council meeting. The ordinance is now ready for public comment and final consideration by the entire Town Council.

     Due to the amount of definitions and a multitude of references, I thought it would be helpful to provide a brief history of our storm water runoff system obligations, and at the same time highlight the content of the ordinance for you. These “bullets”, will hopefully summarize the intent, the requirements and the impact of this ordinance as it relates to the management of our storm water runoff system.  

· The Town of Cape Elizabeth is a charter member of the Interlocal Stormwater Working Group (ISWG). This group is made of up 11 urban municipalities and government entities that joined in 2002 to collectively comply with the federal  requirements of the Clean Water Act.

· The Maine Department of Environmental Protection (MDEP) is responsible for administering (and enforcing) the federal Clean Water Act. The enforcement document they compiled is called the Maine Construction General Permit.

· The Town prepared a Storm Water Management Plan to meet the requirements of the General Permit, which was adopted by the Town Council in 2003. Since 2003, the Town has successfully completed several of the compliance requirements, that are defined as “Minimum Control Measures”

· The permit is broken down into 6 Minimum Control Measures (MCM). MCM #5 regulates post-construction stormwater runoff from new developments.

· To be in compliance with both the MDEP Construction General Permit and our current Stormwater Management Plan, the Town is required to adopt a Post-Construction Storm Water Management Ordinance to completely satisfy the requirements of MCM #5.

· The draft ordinance before you is a meld based on a template from the Maine Municipal Association and the Town of Yarmouth.

· The draft ordinance is proposed to be incorporated into our Conservation Ordinance (Chapter 18), which currently contains language governing storm water design and non-stormwater discharges. 

· The definitions used are consistent with those used in the Conservation Ordinance.

· Applicants for new development shall develop a post-construction storm water management plan that meets the requirements of both this ordinance and the most current MDEP regulations (Chapter 500/502).

· Applicants who propose to retain ownership of storm water management facilities in new development shall provide documentation that they have the legal obligation and resources to operate and maintain such facilities.

· Applicants who propose to retain ownership of storm water management facilities in new development shall provide documentation to the Town that they are maintaining those facilities on an annual basis.

· If the Town accepts ownership of the storm water management facilities in new development, we must provide documentation that we are maintaining those facilities on an annual basis. This would be accomplished through our annual reporting requirements.

· Existing subdivisions (both publicly and privately maintained) are exempt from these requirements. This ordinance only applies to new development proposals that would disturb 1 acre, or more.

· The draft ordinance provides criteria for who can conduct post-construction inspections. The Code Enforcement Officer and myself recently attended training facilitated by the MDEP that satisfies those requirements. A certification exam is being developed by the MDEP to finalize that process.

· The draft ordinance includes enforcement and violation provisions to satisfy compliance.

· It is proposed that the Zoning Board of Appeals will be the appointed body to hear any appeals determinations by the enforcement authority (Town Manager, or his/her designee)

· The draft ordinance includes sample forms for applicants that can be used for 

maintenance agreements and annual reporting requirements.

     Hopefully, this summary has been helpful to you. Much of what is required in this ordinance (and our storm water management plan) is already being accomplished and is basic good housekeeping. It will, however, require more oversight by our administrative team to assure compliance and fulfill reporting requirements.  

     In closing, I want to thank Maureen O’Meara, our Town Planner for her guidance and contributions on this endeavor. Special praise should also go to Fred Morin of Oest Associates, Inc., who reviewed several sample ordinances and produced the document you have before you.

     Please feel free to contact Maureen or myself, if you have any questions regarding this draft ordinance, or anything involving the management of our storm water program, in general. 

Cc: Michael K. McGovern, Town Manager

      Maureen O’Meara, Town Planner

      Bruce Smith, Code Enforcement Officer

      Fred Morin, Oest Associates, Inc.

